Place-Name Literature, United States, 1979

RICHARD B. SEALOCK and MARGARET S. POWELL

UNITED STATES

Andriot, John L. Township atlas of the United States: named townships. McLean, Va., Andriot Associates, 1977. 724p. maps.

An alphabetical index of 22,000 townships and similar entities, p. 575-722, warrants the inclusion of this atlas. Arranged by states, 23 in number, individual county maps show the townships and are followed by a list of incorporated and unincorporated places of 1,000 population or more, based on the 1970 census materials. The states included are Arkansas, Connecticut, Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, Nevada, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Vermont and Wisconsin.

Bastian, Robert W. Generic place-names and the northern-midland dialect boundary in the Midwest. Names 25:228-36, Dec. 1977. A study based on generic terms for small streams and communities.

- Beeler, Madison S. George R. Stewart, toponymist. Names 24:77-85, June 1976. Introductory article to this issue, a Festschrift in honor of Prof. Stewart, compares his contributions to the work of others, particularly European scholars, and contrasts their concentration on language with Stewart's interest in the process of naming, geography, history and folklore.
- Bryant, Margaret M. After 25 years of onomastic study. Names 24:30-55, March 1976. A survey of onomastic study in the United States and Canada during the first 25 years of the American Name Society.
- Clark, Thomas L. A semantic class in the Great Basin. Names 26:48-57, March 1978. Beginning with a brief note on work done on the theory of place-names, the results of a survey of the pah form in Shoshonean names are presented.
- Coulet du Gard, René & Dominique Coulet du Gard. The handbook of French place names in the U.S.A.; a tribute to the Bicentennial of the U.S.A., 1776-1976. Enl. and rev. 2d ed. n.p., Editions des Deux Mondes, @1977. xxii, 296 p. (Onomastica, no. 53)

1st ed.: 1974.

Under the auspices of the Canadian Institute of Onomastic Sciences. Bibliography: p. 276-87.

Review: by W. F. H. Nicolaisen, Names 24:134-36, June 1976.

Cutler, Charles L., Jr. The battle the Indians won. American History Illustrated 6:20-27, Jan. 1972.

Popular article on Indian place-names.

Dressman, Michael R. "Names are magic": Walt Whitman's laws of geographic nomenclature. *Names* 26:68-79, March 1978.

A review of the many references in Whitman's writings on names, his approval of Indian names for places, and the naming of places from some natural peculiarity of water or earth or some event.

- Duckert, Audrey R. Names forever on the land. *Names* 24:124-27, June 1976. Concerns the duplication of names, many of which are dull or are unrelated to places where they are found.
- Ellis, William Donohue. Names on the land. *Inland Seas* 30:242-65, Winter 1974. Popular address with information on the Great Lakes area.
- Hahn, Holly Jane. Place names in the high school classroom. Indiana Place-Name Survey. Newsletter 5:3-5, 1975.
- Harder, Kelsie B. Illustrated dictionary of place names, United States and Canada. New York, Van Nostrand Reinhold Co., 1976. 631p.

Bibliography: p. 627-31.

Review: by Eugene B. Vest, Names 24:315-16, Dec. 1976.

An essential reference book of over 15,000 names for states, provinces, counties, towns and physical features including those that are historically important, unique, of linguistic interest, or of Indian origin.

——. The names of TVA dams. *Mississippi Folklore Register* 11:131-41, Fall 1977. Includes also data on other names related to or located near the dams.

- Hedblom, Folke. Place-names in immigrant communities: concerning the giving of Swedish place-names. *Swedish Pioneer Historical Quarterly* 23:246-60. 1972.
- Heflin, Thelma E. What's in a name? *Palimpsest* 57:82-85, May-June 1976.
 Places named for Col. Isaac Shelby, hero of the battle at Point, Pleasant, West Virginia, 1774, and the Battle of the Thames, 1813 and governor of Kentucky.
- Kenny, Hamill. Place-names and dialects: Algonquian. *Names* 24:86-100, June 1976. A significant analysis by this noted authority relying on the Proto-Algonquian, a common ancestral language reconstructed by Leonard Bloomfield.
- Kolin, Philip C. Jefferson Davis: from President to place-name. Names 25:158-73, Sept. 1977.

A limited number of place-names is found generally in the South with a few in the West. Use of the name for building and other developments exceeds use as place-name.

———. Place-names, naming, and folklore. *Mississippi Folklore Register* 11:72-75, Fall 1977.

The introduction to a special issue devoted to place-names and naming.

- Lanouette, William J. How Smackover, Ark., got that way. *National Observer* Jan. 8, 1977. Emphasizes a variety found in names of places in the United States and the need for a comprehensive national inventory.
- McDermott, John Francis. William Clark's struggle with place names in Upper Louisiana. Missouri Historical Society. *Bulletin* 34:140-50, April 1978.
- Peirce, Neal R. Cancel the two-letter state postal codes. *Plain Dealer*, Cleveland, Ohio, Jan. 2, 1979, p. 21-A.

Decries the use of these designations in place of normal abbreviations or full name if short.

Pizer, Vernon. Ink, Ark., and all that; how American places got their names. New York, Putnam, •1976. 122 p.

The stories behind some exotic place-names such as Embarrass, Minnesota, Tensleep, Wyoming, and Why Not, North Carolina.

- Wells, David M. Stress and spelling in certain two-element place-names in the United States. *Names* 25:5-7, March 1977.
- Wexler, Mark. Naming (and misnaming) of America; from Buffalo Creek and Cape Cod to Goose Lake and Baldy Mountain, wildlife has had a lot to do with the nation's nomenclature. *National Wildlife* 16:13-16, Aug.-Sept. 1978.
- Wolk, Allan. The naming of America; how continents, countries, states, counties, cities, towns, villages, hamlets & post offices came by their names. Nashville, Tenn., Thomas Nelson, Inc., ●1977. 192p.

Popular, highly selective listing in 11 categories: e.g., classical, people's, inspired, or lighthearted names.

ALABAMA

Harris, W. Stuart. *Dead towns of Alabama*. University, Ala., Univ. of Alabama Press, •1977. 155p.

A study of three classes of former towns, Indian villages, fort sites, and colonial, territorial and state towns, for which little or no trace remains.

Bibliography: p. 135-44.

Review: by Kelsie B. Harder, Names 26:118-21, March 1978.

Kay, Carol McGinnis & Donald Kay. A preliminary survey of British-received place names in Alabama. *Alabama Review* 28:282-85, Oct. 1975. British names are second to those of Indian origin.

ALASKA

Alaska rites to honor Reps. Boggs and Begich. New York Times Oct. 6, 1977, sec. IV, p. 16. Mountain peaks in Chugach Mountains to honor Representatives Hale Boggs and Nick Begich who disappeared on a flight, October 16, 1972.

Balcom, Mary Gilmore. Ghost towns of Alaska. Chicago, Adams Press [1965]. 80p. maps.

Bibliography: p. 79.

Bockstoce, John R. & Charles F. Batchelder. A gazetteer of whalers' place-names for the Bering Strait region and the western Arctic. *Names* 26:258-70, Sept. 1978. Includes obsolete and obscure names, many in Siberia.

Bohn, Dave. Glacier Bay, the land and the silence. San Francisco, Sierra Club, •1967.
165p. map.
Place-names: p. 156-58.

Glacier Bay National Monument.

 Duncan, Tom, David L. Geesin and Kathryn Jensen. Alaska place name pronunciation guide. [Fairbanks] Elmer E. Rasmuson Library, Univ. of Alaska, 1975. 29 l. map. (The Elmer E. Rasmuson Library Occasional Papers, no. 4)

Little, C. H. Alaskan place names. North 16:37-43, Sept.-Oct. 1969.

- Mount Isto, Alaska peak named after late engineer. *Denver Post* Dec. 18, 1966, sec. 1. Mountain in Brooks Range named after Reynold E. Isto of the U. S. Geological Survey.
- The naming of Seward in Alaska. *Alaska Journal* 8:51,92, winter 1978. Reprinted from *Washington Historical Quarterly* v.1, April 1907.
- Ransom, Jay Ellis. Alaxsxaq—where the sea breaks its back. Alaska Journal 8:199, Summer 1978.

Breaking down the Aleut word gives the literal sense "the object toward which the action of the sea is directed," i.e., Alaska means "where the sea waves break upon themselves."

Sullivan, Walter. A move to change name of Mount McKinley is gaining support. *New York Times* Oct. 14, 1975, p.14.

Proposal to make its Indian name, Denali, meaning "The Great One," official.

ARIZONA

Dobyns, Henry F. Tubac: where some enemies rotted. Arizona Quarterly 19:229-32, Autumn 1963.

"An English borrowing of a Hispanicized form of an original Northern Piman designation."

Marston, O. Dock. Who named the Grand Canyon? *Pacific Historian* 12:4-8, Summer 1968.

Refutes Dellenbaugh's claim that Maj. J. W. Powell named it when he referred to it as Grand Canon (sic) in 1869, by showing that the name had been used earlier.

ARKANSAS

Fenno, Cheryl Barnwell. The place names of Benton County, Arkansas. 1978. 4011. map. Thesis (Ph.D.) Univ. of Arkansas, 1978.
Includes 2,456 place-names. Dissertation Abstracts v. 39, 1978, no. 3553A. Bibliography: 1. 389-401.

CALIFORNIA

Applegate, Richard B. Chumash place names. Journal of California Anthropology 1:186-205, 1974.

Names from the language of the Chumash Indians of southern California.

Aram, Mary. We call it Lake Tahoe. Pacific Historian 18:11-15, Fall 1974. Lake Bigler, named for a governor of California, was changed to more popular Lake Tahoe in 1945.

Beeler, Madison S. Inyo once again. Names 26:208, June 1978.

Brown, Alan K. *Place names of San Mateo County*. San Mateo, San Mateo County Historical Association, 1975. 118p. map.

An earlier partial version appeared in *Names* 12:154-84, Sept.-Dec. 1964, based on the 1960 manuscript deposited in the Historical Association, a copy of which is at

Potsdam, N. Y., in the American Name Society collection. Bibliography: p. 116-18.

Review: by George R. Stewart, Names 24:63-64, March 1976.

Gudde, Erwin Gustav. California gold camps; a geographical and historical dictionary of camps, towns and localities where gold was found and mined, wayside stations and trading centers, ed. by Elizabeth K. Gudde. Berkeley, Univ. of California Press, 1975. 467p.

Includes 3,500 sites, 1848-1900, with brief historical information. Glossary and Bibliography: p. 382-429.

Review: by Kenneth M. Johnson, *Journal of the West* 15:144, April 1976; by Otis E. Young, *Southern California Quarterly* 58:255, Summer 1976; by Margaret M. Bryant, *Names* 24:224-27, Sept. 1976.

- Ide, Arthur Frederick. San Diego, the saint and the city. *Journal of San Diego History* 22:21-25, Fall 1976.
- Kruse, Rhoda E. Mystery man of Ocean Beach. Journal of San Diego History 23:58-68, Fall 1977.

Naming the streets in some pre-1900 subdivisions.

Locker, Zelma Bays. From Aspin to Zanzibar Street, names in San Diego's Mission Beach. *Journal of San Diego History* 21:41-48, Spring 1975.

Mathes, W. Michael. The Puerto de Don Gaspar: a note on an erroneous California place-name. *Journal of San Diego History* 20:30-32, Spring 1975.

- The Spanish confusion. How to ask directions in and around southern California without getting laughed at. *Sunset* v. 157, Oct. 1976, p.54-61. Pronunciation problems with local names.
- Stein, Lou. San Diego County place-names: they had to call it something. San Diego, Tofua Press, 1975. xv, 163p. map. Bibliography: p. 157-60. Review: by Neil Morgan, Journal of San Diego History 22:64-65, Spring 1976; by Robert M. Rennick, Names 26:295-96, Sept. 1978.
- Treutlein, Theodore E. Los Angeles, California: the question of the city's original name. *Southern California Quarterly* 55:1-7, Spring 1973.

COLORADO

Arps, Louisa Atkinson Ward & Elinor Eppich Kingery. *High country names: Rocky Mountain National Park.* 2d rev. ed. Estes Park, Colo., Rocky Mountain Nature Association, 1977. 212p. maps.

1st ed.: Denver, Colorado Mountain Club, 1966; Rev. ed.: Estes Park, Rocky Mountain Nature Association, 1972.

- Eichler, George R. Colorado place names; communities, counties, peaks, passes, with historical lore and facts, plus a pronunciation guide. Foreword by W. E. Marshall, State Historical Society of Colorado, Boulder, Johnson Pub. Co., 1977. 109p.
 Brings together, for the four categories, material found in many publications. Bibliography: p. 107.
- Lichtenstein, Grace. Pronounce it "Callaradda," son. *American Heritage* v. 27, no. 6, p. 81-82, Oct. 1976.

Popular article on the Congressional decision on the name of the state, and a comment on current pronunciation.

Wells, Merle W. From western Kansas to Colorado: problems of naming a new mining territory. *Journal of the West* 16:63-65, Jan. 1977.

Traces the Congressional action in naming the Territory, 1861, with consideration of Osage, Jefferson, Idaho and others.

Wolle, Muriel Vincent Sibell. Stampede to timberline: the ghost towns and mining camps of Colorado. 2d ed., rev. & enl. Chicago, Swallow Press, 1974. 583p. maps. 1st ed.: Denver, Sage Books, • 1949; reprinted 1965. 544p.

Published under the auspices of the Univ. of Colorado, Boulder.

Includes place-name origin and history for many of the names.

CONNECTICUT

Hughes, Arthur H. & Morse S. Allen. *Connecticut place names*. [Hartford] Connecticut Historical Society, 1976. xx, 907p.
Bibliography: p. 773-803. Review: by Kelsie B. Harder, Names 25:44-48, March 1977.

Series of appendices giving lists of names in categories including Connecticut town names in Vermont; Connecticut place-names in Ohio; and town names rare in the United States.

DELAWARE

Gannett, Henry. A gazetteer of Maryland and Delaware. Baltimore, Genealogical Pub. Co., 1976. 84, 15p.

Reprint of the 1904 editions of the author's A Gazetteer of Maryland, and A Gazetteer of Delaware, published by the U.S. Govt. Print. Off., Washington,

Weslager, C. A. New Castle, Delaware—and its former names. Names 24:101-05, June 1976.

FLORIDA

Morris, Allen Covington. Florida place names. Coral Gables, Univ. of Miami Press, 1974. 160p. maps.

Bibliography: p. 155-60.

General work includes alphabetical list of incorporated towns of 1,000 population. Review: by Margaret M. Bryant, Names 23:117-19, June 1975; by Pat Dobson, Florida Historical Quarterly 54:95-96, July 1975.

GEORGIA

Algeo, John. From classic to classy: changing fashions in street names. Names 26:80-95, March 1978.

The early nineteenth century commemorative names are contrasted with the decorative, artificial and slick names of post-1960 in Athens, Georgia.

Brinkley, Hal E. How Georgia got her names. Rev. ed. Atlanta, The Author, 1973. 196p. Alphabetical listing of over 4,000 names. Review: by Robert M. Rennick, Names 24:318, Dec. 1976.

Goff, John Hedges. Placenames of Georgia: essays of John H. Goff, edited by Francis Lee Utley and Marion R. Hemperley. Athens, Univ. of Georgia Press, @1975. xxxviii, 495p. map.

Review: by Allen Morris, Florida Historical Quarterly 55:104-05, July 1976; by John E. Talmadge, Georgia Historical Quarterly 60:68-69, Spring 1976; by Robert M. Rennick, Names 24:321-23, Dec. 1976.

Krakow, Kenneth K. Georgia place-names. Macon, Winship Press, 1975. xiv, 272p. maps. Bibliography: p. 267-72.

A dictionary of over 5,000 names with historical data for many, and with a note on "Militia Districts," Georgia being the only state with such divisions of counties.

Review: by Robert M. Rennick, Names 23:306-07, Dec. 1975; by Pat Dobson, Florida Historical Quarterly 54:95-96, July 1975; by William Tate, Georgia Historical Quarterly 59:460-62, Winter 1975.

ILLINOIS

McDavid, Virginia. Some observations on the pronunciation of Chicago and Illinois. Mississippi Folklore Register 11:93-100, Fall 1977.

Based on material assembled for a linguistic atlas of the north-central states.

INDIANA

- Baker, Ronald L. Locational and descriptive settlement names in Indiana. Indiana Place-Name Survey. *Newsletter* 5:6-8, 1975.
- Baker, Ronald L. & Marvin Carmony. Indiana place names. Bloomington, Indiana Univ. Press, @1975. xxii, 196p. map.

Bibliography: p. 187-92.

There are 2,271 names in this study, with a brief section on pronunciation and on classification of names.

Review: by Donald Zimmer, *Indiana Magazine of History* 72:360-61, Dec. 1976; by Arthur F. Beringause, *Names* 24:216, Sept. 1976.

- Carmony, Marvin. Amateur radio and the Indiana place-name survey. Indiana Place-Name Survey Newsletter. 5:2-3, 1975.
- Green, Charlie. Tactic planned to gain O.K. of name change for Dunes. *Cincinnati Enquirer* July 28, 1978, sec. C, p.1.

Supporters of a move to change the name of the Indiana Dunes National Lakeshore have a plan to bypass Indiana senator's opposition to the name Paul H. Douglas Indiana Dunes National Lakeshore.

Hand, Wayland D. Legends in place-name study. Indiana Names 4:37-50, Fall 1973.

IOWA

- Mott, David Charles. Abandoned towns, villages, and post offices of Iowa. Council Bluffs, Iowa, J. W. Hoffman & S. L. Purington, 1973. 178p.
 Reprinted from Annals of Iowa 3d ser. 17:435-65, 513-43, 578-99; 18:42-69, 117-48, Oct. 1930-Oct. 1931.
- Pratt, LeRoy. Iowa's counties and courthouses: an introduction. Annals of Iowa 43:459-75, Fall 1976.
- Soland, Martha Jordan. Iowa mirrors the American Revolution. Daughters of the American Revolution Magazine 108:424-27, May 1974. Places named for Revolutionary War heroes.

LOUISIANA

Kaltenbaugh, Louise P. A study of the place names of St. Bernard Parish, Louisiana. 100p. Thesis (M.A.) Louisiana State Univ., 1969.

A historical and linguistic record of some 500 local names.

Leeper, Clare D'Artois. Louisiana places: a collection of the columns from the Baton Rouge Sunday Advocate, 1960-1974. Baton Rouge, Legacy Pub. Co., 1976. 264p. maps. 1975 supplement. 265-96p.

Review: by Robert M. Rennick, Names 25:39-40, March 1977.

McDavid, Raven I. & Raymond K. O'Cain. Louisiana and New Orleans: notes on the pronunciation of proper names. *Mississippi Folklore Register* 11:76-92, Fall 1977. maps. Based on material assembled for the linguistic atlas of the middle and south Atlantic states.

MARYLAND

- Bigbee, Janet H. 17th century place names: culture and process on the Eastern Shore. Thesis (M.S.) Univ. of Maryland, Dept. of Geography, 1970.
- Filby, Vera Ruth. From Forest to Friendship. Maryland Historical Magazine 71:93-102, Spring 1976.

Abridged version appeared in the Anne Arundel County History Notes, 1974.

Anne Arundel County names in the vicinity of Friendship airport, now Baltimore-Washington International, the airport named originally for Friendship Methodist Church which stood in the middle of the site.

Gannett, Henry. A gazetteer of Maryland and Delaware. Baltimore, Genealogical Pub. Co., 1976. 84, 15p.

Reprint of the 1904 editions of the author's A Gazetteer of Maryland and A Gazetteer of Delaware, published by U.S. Govt. Print. Off., Washington.

MASSACHUSETTS

- Green, Eugene. Place-names and images of Jamaica Plain, Massachusetts. Names 24:106-23, June 1976.
- Holly, H. Hobart. Wollaston of Mount Wollaston. *American Neptune* 37:5-25, Jan. 1977. Now a part of Quincy, it was named after Capt. Richard Wollaston.
- Stilgoe, John R. Place-names in the wilderness: Scituate, Massachusetts, 1634-1700. *Places* v. 2, no. 2, p. 20-22, July 1975.

MICHIGAN

Hennig, Marciana, Sister, S. S. J. Post offices of Michigan. Hastings, Mich., Hastings Commercial Printers, 1976. xvi, 995p.

Michigan's 843 post offices, listed by town with historical information for each.

It wasn't always called Dearborn. *Dearborn Historian* 7:21-22, Winter-Spring 1967. Other names attached to both the east and west ends of present Dearborn prior to 1929.

Marckwardt, Albert H. Naming Michigan's counties. Names 23:180-89, Sept. 1975.

MINNESOTA

Empson, Donald. The street where you live; a guide to the street names of St. Paul. St. Paul, Witsend Press, 1975. xi, 181p.

Includes date and significance of the names and an important introduction regarding street naming.

Review: by P. Burwell Rogers, Names 24:215-15, Sept. 1976.

- Fritzen, John. Historic sites and place names of Minnesota's North Shore. Duluth, St. Louis County Historical Society, 1974. 35p. Bibliography: p. 34-35.
- Grant, Evelyn Bolles. Afton road names. *Minnesota History* 44:75-76, Summer 1974. Afton Township.

MISSISSIPPI

- Brinegar, Bonnie. Choctaw place-names in Mississippi, *Mississippi Folklore Register* 11:142-50, Fall 1977.
- Kay, Donald. British influence on Mississippi municipal place names. Journal of Mississippi History 36:269-72, Oct. 1974.
- Richardson, Thomas J. Current place-names of Jasper County, Mississippi. *Mississippi* Folklore Register 11:101-30, 1977.

MISSOURI

Reference update, a rose by any other name. Missouri State Library. Show-Me Libraries v. 29, Nov. 1977, p. 10-12.

Popular article on many intriguing place-names in the state.

Vaughan, Bill. The case of Missour-uh. *The Midwest Motorist*. April 1976, p. 6-8. Including: And the case for Missour-ee, by Martin Quigley.

MONTANA

- Cheney, Roberta Carkeek. Montana place names. Montana, the Magazine of Western History 20:48-61, Jan. 1970. maps.
- Saindon, Bob. The river which scolds at all others: an obstinate blunder in nomenclature. Montana, the Magazine of Western History 76:2-7, July 1976.

It is the Milk River, not the Marias, which should carry the Indian name Ah-mah-tah ru-shush-sher which translates to The river which scolds at all others.

NEW JERSEY

Zinkin, Vivian. Names of estates in the Province of West Jersey. Names 24:237-52, Dec. 1976.

Discussion of names and a list of about 200 privately owned parcels of land.

Based on the author's thesis: A Study of the place-names of Ocean County, New Jersey, 1609-1849. (Columbia Univ., 1968)

Bibliography: p. 184-211.

Review: by Kelsie B. Harder, Names 25:101-02, June 1977.

-. Surviving Indian town names in West Jersey. Names 26:209-19, Sept. 1978.

NEW MEXICO

Sherman, James E. & Barbara H. Sherman. Ghost towns and mining camps of New Mexico. Norman, Univ. of Oklahoma Press, 1975. 270p. maps.

Bibliography: p. 259-61.

Review: by Watson Parker, *Journal of the West* 14:149, Oct. 1975; by Helen Blumenschein, *Western Historical Quarterly* 6:449-50, Oct. 1975.

NEW YORK

Breasted, Mary. Street name change stirs a tempest in melting pot. *New York Times* May 4, 1976, p. 39.

Change of Graham Avenue, Brooklyn, to Avenue of Puerto Rico set aside by Mayor Beame who approved designation of Haym Salomon Square in Queens, and change of Weir Creek Park, The Bronx, to Bicentennial Veterans Memorial Park.

- Coles, Robert R. Indian and other place-names. *Long Island Forum* 34:94-97, June 1971. General article drawn from W. W. Tooker's work.
- Johnston, Laurie. Bronx street is named to honor slain Entebbe-raid commander. New York Times June 13, 1977, p. 33.

Lt. Col. Yehonatan Netanyahu, the New York born commander killed in the raid July 3, 1976.

Lederer, Richard M., Jr. The place names of Westchester County, New York. Harrison, N. Y., Harbor Hill Books, 1978. 192p. Bibliography: p. 179-88.

Includes over 2,200 topographic features and localities.

- McNamara, John. History in asphalt; the origin of Bronx street and place names. Harrison, N. Y., Harbor Hill Books, •1978. 528p. Bibliography.
- Osborne, Chester G. South Shore inlets and place names. Long Island Forum 33:88-90, 116-18, June, July 1970.

Origin of the names.

NORTH CAROLINA

Jackson, Sarah Evelyn. Place-names in Ashe County, North Carolina. Names 26:96-105, March 1978.

NORTH DAKOTA

Liddle, Janice, comp. Index to Mary Ann Barnes Williams' Origins of North Dakota place names. Fargo, Institute for Regional Studies, North Dakota State Univ., 1977. 56p. map.

OHIO

Kaib, H. Thomas. Fussy mapmakers erase Ohio towns, but most still exist, many still charming. *Plain Dealer*, Cleveland, Ohio, Oct. 22, 1978, sec. 2, p. 8.

Based on a study by William L. Flinn concerning the shift of population away from the rural areas and, in some cases, a return, thus restoring what might have become a ghost town.

McDavid, Raven I., Jr. Notes on the pronunciation of Ohio. Names 23:147-52, Sept. 1975.

Sprague, Stuart Seely. The name's the thing: promoting Ohio towns during the era of good feelings. *Names* 25:25-35, March 1977.

Lots in over 100 new towns were offered for sale between 1815 and 1819 with 56 percent of these towns named for other cities by their promoters to insure the sales in the instant cities.

Troyer, Clarence. It's all in the name. *The Daily Record*, Wooster, Ohio, March 4, 1975. The origin of village names in Coshocton and Holmes counties.

. What's in a village name? *The Daily Record*, Wooster, Ohio, Sept. 3, 1974, p. 31; Sept. 19, 1974, p. 12.

Place-name histories of nine towns in Holmes and Tuscarawas counties.

OREGON

- McArthur, Lewis Ankeny. Oregon geographic names. 4th ed. rev. and enl. by Lewis L.
 McArthur. Portland, Oregon Historical Society, 1974. 835p.
 Review: by Robert Rennick, Names 24:57-58, March 1976.
- Martinson, Tom L. Wendling, Oregon: ephemeral place but persistent name. *Places* v. 2, July 1975, p.23-25. maps.

PENNSYLVANIA

Alotta, Robert I. Street names of Philadelphia. Philadelphia, Temple Univ. Press, 1975. 158p.

Alphabetical arrangement with essays on toll roads, numbered streets and the streets of William Penn's period.

Bibliography: p. 155-58.

Review: by Richard Tyler, Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 100:561-62, Oct. 1976.

- Badenoch, Alex. Past and present place names and post offices of Forest County, Pennsylvania. Tionesta, Pa., Forest Press, Inc., 1976. 52p.
 Review: by Kelsie B. Harder, Names 25:100-01, June 1977.
- Donehoo, George Patterson. Indian villages and place names in Pennsylvania.
 Baltimore, Gateway Press; Gladwyne, Pa., available from S. H. Horne, 1977. 290p.
 Reprint of the 1928 edition.
 Bibliography: p. 288-90.
- Gibson, Gail M. Historical evidence of the buffalo in Pennsylvania. *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 93:151-60, April 1969. map. Although physical evidence is lacking, there is still literary evidence in the journals of British army officers of the existence of buffalo and the resulting buffalo place-names in southwestern Pennsylvania.
- Kay, John L. & Chester M. Smith, Jr. Pennsylvania postal history. Lawrence, Mass.
 Quarterman Publications, •1976. 564p. map.
 Review: by Elsdon C. Smith, Names 24:216, Sept. 1976.
- Meiser, Gloria Jean & George M. Meiser. Elusive place names in Berks County. Historical Review of Berks County 35:92-95, 1970.
- Miller, Ernest C. More place names in Warren County, Pennsylvania. Western Pennsylvania History Magazine 57:43-49, Jan. 1974.
- Stephenson, David. The place names of Centre County; a geographical analysis. Thesis (M.A.) Pennsylvania State Univ., 1969.

SOUTH CAROLINA

McDavid, Raven I., Jr. & Raymond K. O'Cain. South Carolina county names: unreconstructed individualism. *Names* 26:106-15, March 1978.

Includes information on the county seat name and comparative data from other states.

- Neuffer, Claude Henry & Irene Neuffer. *The name game; from Oyster Point to Keowee.* Illus. by Bob & Faith Nance. Columbia, S. C., Sandlapper Press, 1972. 60p. Juvenile literature describing the origin of various place-names in South Carolina.
- Pearson, Bruce L. On the Indian place-names of South Carolina. Names 26:58-67, March 1978.

Includes 230 names of Indian origin, "confined mainly to rivers and streams or to communities or plantations."

SOUTH DAKOTA

Clay County place names, comp. by the Clay County Historical Society (S. D.) Historic Sites Committee, Lloyd R. Moses, editor. Vermillion, S. D., Clay County Historical Society, •1976. 202p. maps.

Review: by Jan M. Dykshorn, North Dakota History 44:35-36, Winter 1977; by Robert F. Karolevitz, South Dakota History 7:69-70, Winter 1976; by Edward C. Ehrensperger, Names 24:305-06, Dec. 1976.

Parker, Watson & Hugh K. Lambert. Black Hills ghost towns. Chicago, Swallow Press, 1974. 215p.

1st ed.: Norman, Okla., 1964. 36 l.

Bibliography: p. 214-15.

Review: by George Ernest Webb, Arizona and the West 17:86-87, Spring 1975; by Allen C. Ashcraft, Journal of the West 14:146-47, April 1975; by Gary D. Olson, Western Historical Quarterly 6:450, Oct. 1975.

A gazetteer of over 600 towns.

TENNESSEE

Fullerton, Ralph O. Place names of Tennessee. Nashville, Tennessee, Dept. of Conservation, Division of Geology, 1974. 421p. (Bulletin no. 73) Review: by Kelsie B. Harder, Names 23:124, June 1975.

Keview. by Keisle D. Haluel, Numes 23.124, Julie 1975.

A list of place-names, county by county with location keyed to the quadrangle maps of the state.

Kay, Donald. Municipal British-received place names in Tennessee. Appalachian Journal 2:78-80, 1974.

TEXAS

- Coltharp, Lurline H. Bilingual onomastics: a case study. In Paul R. Turner, ed., Bilingualism in the Southwest. Tucson, Univ. of Arizona Press, •1973. p. 131-40. Deals with the specific problems that a bilingual city, El Paso with its English and Spanish names, has in naming streets.
- Greear, Yvonne E. The name of the game: street names. In *Labeled for life*. South Central Names Institute. Publication 5, ed. by Fred A. Tarpley. Commerce, Tex. Names Institute Press, 1977.

Primarily on naming of streets in Abilene, with a few notes for other Texas cities.

Stokes, George M. A guide to the pronunciation of Texas towns. Waco, The Author, •1977. xii, 141p.

UTAH

Marling, William. From one spot in Utah. *Harper's Magazine* 252:4, Jan. 1976. Oddities in the names given by the pioneers.

VERMONT

Swift, Esther Munroe. Vermont place-names: footprints of history. Brattleboro, Vt., Stephen Greene Press, ©1977. 701p. maps. Bibliography: p. 615-20.

Review: by Eugene Green, Names 26:116-17, March 1978.

VIRGINIA

Biggs, Thomas H. Geographical and cultural names in Virginia. Virginia Division of Mineral Resources. Charlottesville, Virginia Division of Mineral Resources, 1974. 374p. (Circular no. 20)

Review: by P. Burwell Rogers, Names 23:215-16, Sept. 1975.

An index to the names appearing on the 805 U. S. Geological Survey maps of the state.

Gannett, Henry. A gazetteer of Virginia and West Virginia. Baltimore, Genealogical Pub. Co., 1975. 159, 164p.

Reprint of the 1904 editions of the author's A Gazetteer of Virginia, and A Gazetteer of West Virginia, published by U.S. Govt. Print. Off., Washington.

Hall, Virginius Cornick, Jr. Virginia post offices, 1789-1859. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography 81:49-97, Jan. 1973.

Taken from official P. O. lists, 1798-1837, and other references.

See also Virginia Place Name Society *Newsletter* No. 5, May 1978, p. 6, for 54 that were not given county locations.

Miller, Mary R. Place-names of the Northern Neck of Virginia: a proposal for a theory of place-naming. *Names* 24:9-23, March 1976.

Based on her study of the names of the counties of Westmorland, Northumberland, Richmond, and Lancaster, five periods are suggested: Indian; English, the age of autocracy; the age of nostalgia in which settlers transplanted names from the homeland; the romantic age glorifying the common man, usually local ones; and the age of public indifference or that of outside government.

Tanner, Douglas W. From the Albemarle bookshelf: Charlottesville's royal namesake, Britain's Queen Charlotte. *Magazine of Albemarle County History*, v. 33-34, 173-80, 1975-1976.

Also reprinted separately.

Includes reference to other places named for the Queen, as Charlotte, North Carolina.

———. Place name research in Virginia: a handbook. Charlottesville, May 1976. 52p. (Virginia Place Name Society. Occasional Publication, no. 20)

A comprehensive manual for the Virginia survey with lists of terms, standard designators and bibliographical aids.

WASHINGTON

Egan, Clifford L., ed. Joel Barlow's suggestion to rename the Columbia. Oregon

Historical Quarterly 74:268-70, Sept. 1973. The name should honor Meriwether Lewis, the explorer.

Phillips, James Wendell. Washington State place names. Rev. and enl. Seattle, Univ. of Washington Press, 1976. 167p.
1st ed.: 1971. 167p.
Review: by Kelsie B. Harder, Names 25:241-42, Dec. 1977.

Reese, Gary Fuller. Origin of geographic names of Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington. Tacoma, Tacoma Public Library, 1974. 99p.

WEST VIRGINIA

Braake, Alex L. ter. What's in a name: the three Charlestowns. *West Virginia History* 30:351-57, July 1968.

Of the three early towns bearing the name, one became Charles Town, 1912.

Gannett, Henry. A gazetteer of Virginia and West Virginia. Baltimore, Genealogical Pub. Co., 1975. 159, 164p.

Reprint of the 1904 editions of the author's A Gazetteer of Virginia, and A Gazetteer of West Virginia, published by U. S. Govt. Print. Off., Washington.

WISCONSIN

- McGraw, Peter A. German footnote to Cassidy's *Place-names of Dane County, Wisconsin. American Speech* 48:150-153, Spring-Summer 1973. The German Kölsch dialect names in the county.
- Scott, Margaret Helen. *The place names of Richland County, Wisconsin.* Richland Center, Wis., Richland County Publishers, 1973. 53p.

WYOMING

Linford, Dee. *Wyoming stream names.* 2d ed., rev., edited and enl. by Neal L. Blair, Judy Hosafros, assistant. Cheyenne, Wyoming Game and Fish Dept., 1975. xviii, 75p. (A bicentennial publication)

1st ed.: 1944.

Bibliography: p. 69-70.

Originally published in parts of the *Wyoming Wild Life Magazine*, reprinted in 1944 as *Bulletin* no. 3, Wyoming Game and Fish Commission.